THE "CALL IN" PERIOD FOR THIS SET OF MINUTES ENDS AT 12 NOON ON THURSDAY 4 JULY 2013. MINUTE NO'S 11, 12, 14, 15 AND 17 ARE NOT SUBJECT TO "CALL-IN".

CABINET

MEETING HELD AT THE TOWN HALL, BOOTLE ON THURSDAY 20TH JUNE, 2013

PRESENT: Councillor P. Dowd (in the Chair)

Councillors Cummins, Fairclough, Hardy, Maher,

Moncur and Tweed

ALSO PRESENT: Councillors Tonkiss and Weavers

8. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

No apologies for absence were received

9. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

No declarations of interest were received.

10. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

Decision Made:

That the minutes of the Cabinet meeting held on 23 May 2013 be confirmed as a correct record.

11. LOCAL PLAN FOR SEFTON - PREFERRED OPTION DOCUMENT

The Cabinet heard representations from Mrs B. Porter on behalf of a deputation who had submitted a petition containing the signatures of 26 residents of the Borough, which related to the proposed Local Plan for Sefton and stated:

"We the undersigned support the proposal by the Ainsdale Community Wildlife Trust (A.C.W.T.) to re-establish and extend the sand dune conservation area into the green belt presently occupied by the former Ainsdale Hope High School playing field, to protect it for the future and to enable use by the Ainsdale community at large."

Further to Minute No. 16 of the meeting of the Planning Committee held on 12 June 2013, the Cabinet then considered the report of the Director of Built Environment which presented the Preferred Option Document, a key

stage in the preparation of Sefton's Local Plan. The Document set out the issues and challenges facing Sefton, which included:

- a vision for Sefton's planning ahead to 2030;
- a strategy for how Sefton's housing, business and other development needs can be met;
- a 'preferred' option indicating where those needs might be met including detailed site allocations;
- details of other options which have been considered and discounted;
- development management policies to help guide development and provide a policy framework for making decisions on planning applications; and
- details of the 12 week consultation arrangements.

This was a corporate strategy document which was being developed within the statutory planning framework. The Preferred Option Document was a key stage in the process of adopting a Local Plan, which would in due course replace the Unitary Development Plan.

The Director of Built Environment circulated an addendum note to the report which set out two minor updates to the Preferred Option document.

Members of the Cabinet raised questions on the following issues referred to in the report and officers responded to the Issues as indicated below:

Councillor Fairclough enquired whether all of the available brown field sites were been made available for housing development.

Response:

The Director of Built Environment confirmed that a comprehensive exercise, including a strategic housing land availability assessment and two 'calls for sites' had ensured that all of the available brown field sites were included in the land supply as set out in the Preferred Option Document.

Councillor Cummins sought clarification on the amount of greenbelt land which would be utilised under the Preferred Option Document for development purposes.

Response:

The Director of Built Environment indicated that based on the supply of 510 units per year until 2030, 3.2% of the available greenbelt land in the Borough would be used for development purposes under Option 2 in the Preferred Option Document. The requirement for 510 net additional units per year would be reviewed during 2014 when new population and household information data is due to be released.

Councillor Moncur enquired about the life span of the Local Plan.

Response:

The Director of Built Environment indicated that the Local Plan would

operate for 15 years from the adoption of the Plan but that the housing requirement took account of need from the revocation of the North West Regional Spatial Strategy in 2013 and the backlog of housing supply for the current plan period.

Councillor Hardy enquired how long the New Homes Bonus Scheme would continue.

Response:

The Director of Built Environment indicated that the scheme could end at any time but reiterated that the predominating factor in the Local Plan would be to meet housing need within the Borough and not maximise New Homes Bonus. He added that significant New Homes Bonus had also been secured by bringing vacant homes back into use rather than new development.

Councillor P. Dowd commented that there was a view that the Council was selling off its available land for a large capital receipt and enquired if this was the case.

Response:

The Director of Built Environment indicated that there was little land within the proposed land supply under option 2 which was in the Council's ownership.

Councillor Tweed enquired how the Council would enforce any proposals for affordable housing to be provided to meet the growing housing need within the Borough.

Response:

The Director of Built Environment indicated that policies were contained in the Preferred Option Document and in local agreed policies for the provision of 30% affordable housing on developments which had 15 or more units. The majority of 'Affordable' Housing would be in the form of social rented accommodation or let at the Governments 'affordable' rented level of 80% of market rents. Shared ownership would account for the remainder, allowing people on to the housing ladder with a share of a property, 'ramping' up to 100% as disposable income increases.

Councillor Maher commented that while the focus of public concern was around green belt issues, there were other very positive policies in the Preferred Option Document including those relating to 'fast food' outlet exclusion zones around local schools to protect young people. He asked officers to ensure that those wider issues were communicated.

Councillor P. Dowd enquired about the arrangements for consultation on the Preferred Option Document

Response:

The Director of Built Environment indicated that the Council would be holding a 12 week consultation period commencing on 8 July 2013 and the

responses to the Preferred Option Document would be reported to the Planning Committee and Cabinet in due course for consideration. The Consultation arrangements had been approved by the Public Consultatation and Engagement Panel and included a media campaign, mail drops to community groups in liaison with colleagues in the youth, health and housing services and various consultation events throughout the Borough

This was a Key Decision and was included in the Council's Forward Plan of Key Decisions.

Decision Made:

That:

- (1) the petition be noted and taken into account during the consideration of responses to the consultation on the Preferred Option Document;
- (2) the Council be recommended to:
 - (i) approve for consultation, the further evidence which supports the Preferred Option Document, as outlined in Section 18 of the report;
 - (ii) approve the approach to consultation on the Preferred Option Document, as outlined in Section 20 of the report;
 - (iii) approve the Preferred Option Document for consultation, including a correction to the land proposed for development, south east of Hightown, as set out in Section 19 and the plan attached to the report; and the amendments set out in the addendum note to the report; and
 - (iv) grant delegated powers to the Head of Planning Services to make minor editorial changes to the Document before it is published, as referred to in section 20.7 of the report.

Reasons for Decision:

To enable the Preferred Option Document and supporting evidence to be available for public consultation.

Alternative Options Considered and Rejected:

The report set out three options which included different levels of development and growth and it recommended a Preferred Option.

The Council was required to prepare and adopt a Local Plan. It would be necessary to have the Local Plan formally examined by a planning inspector. The Local Plan must meet statutory planning requirements and

would be assessed for 'soundness'. The Preferred Option presented in the report is considered to be the most appropriate option for Sefton when considering these various requirements.

12. MERSEYSIDE AND HALTON JOINT WASTE LOCAL PLAN - ADOPTION OF PLAN

Further to Minute No. 18 of the meeting of the Planning Committee held on 12 June 2013, the Cabinet considered the report of the Director of Built Environment on the proposed adoption of the Merseyside and Halton Joint Waste Local Plan following a public consultation on the proposed modifications to the Waste Local Plan, which was undertaken between November 2012 and January 2013.

The report explained that all local authorities were required to prepare a Local Plan that provided a policy framework and land allocations for a new waste management infrastructure to meet the identified needs of each Council. The report was in addition to the Local Plan which is referred to in Minute No. 11 above.

This was a Key Decision and was included in the Council's Forward Plan of Key Decisions.

Decision Made:

That:

- (1) the results of the public consultation on the proposed modifications to the Merseyside and Halton Joint Waste Local Plan, which was undertaken between November 2012 and January 2013, be noted;
- (2) it be noted that the report from the Planning Inspector concluded that, subject to the proposed modifications, the Plan "meets the criteria for soundness in the National Planning Policy Framework" and "provides an appropriate basis for waste planning for Merseyside and Halton over the next 15 years";
- it be noted that several of the Sefton Unitary Development Plan 'saved' policies would be replaced by Waste Local Plan policies including the site allocations; and
- (4) the Council be recommended to adopt the Merseyside and Halton Joint Waste Local Plan as part of the statutory development plan.

Reasons for Decision:

To ensure the Joint Waste Local Plan becomes part of the statutory planning framework, within which, it would be possible to assess proposals for new waste energy infrastructure in Sefton.

Alternative Options Considered and Rejected:

No. All local authorities are required to have a Plan of this kind.

13. COMMUNITY SUPPORT FUND AND CAPITAL PRIORITIES FUND

Further to Minute No. 97 of the meeting held on 31 January 2013 and Minute No. 142 (3) of the meeting held on 25 April 2013, the Cabinet considered the report of the Director of Corporate Services on the proposed purpose and priorities for the use of the Community Support Fund and the Capital Priorities Fund, and the governance structure for decision making on the utilisation of the financial resources available.

This was a Key Decision and was included in the Council's Forward Plan of Key Decisions.

Decision Made:

That:

- (1) the purpose of the funds as set out in paragraphs 2.1 2.3 of the report be approved;
- (2) approval be given to the delegation of decision making on the:
 Community Support Fund to the Cabinet Member Communities
 and Environment and on the Cabinet Priorities Fund to the Cabinet
 Member Regeneration and Tourism; and
- (3) all decisions to be made in consultation with the relevant Cabinet Member portfolio holder and any comments arising from the consultation be included in the reports to the Cabinet Members referred to in Resolution (2) above.

Reasons for Decision:

To enable the Council to achieve its budget reduction targets, but enable alternative methods of service delivery to be explored at no future cost to the Council and to further advance the delivery of priorities determined by the Council

Alternative Options Considered and Rejected:

One option would be to not have these funds in place but this would limit the development of priorities and alternative methods of delivery and potentially prevent new ideas being explored.

14. VEHICLE MAINTENANCE STORES OPERATION SPARE PARTS PROCUREMENT UPDATE

Further to Minute No. 115 of the meeting held on 14 February 2013, the Cabinet considered the report of the Director of Street regarding the previous decision to outsource the operation of the vehicle maintenance stores and make arrangements for the procurement of spare parts necessary to maintain the Council's vehicle fleet; and the revised proposals for the operation of the stores to remain in-house, and for discounted parts to be sourced from a range of suppliers as opposed to a single source.

This was a Key Decision and was included in the Council's Forward Plan of Key Decisions.

Decision Made:

That the report be referred to Cabinet Member – Transportation to enable clarification to be sought on issues raised in the report and the Cabinet Member be given delegated powers to take the final decision on the report.

Reasons for Decision:

To enable the Cabinet Member to seek further clarification on issues in the report prior to a decision been taken under delegated powers.

Alternative Options Considered and Rejected:

None

15. TRAFFIC SIGNAL MAINTENANCE CONTRACT - TENDER AWARD

The Cabinet considered the report of the Director of Built Environment on proposals to award a new term service contract for traffic signal maintenance.

Decision Made:

That the report be referred to Cabinet Member – Transportation to enable clarification to be sought on issues raised in the report and the Cabinet Member be given delegated powers to take the final decision on the report.

Reasons for Decision:

To enable the Cabinet Member to seek further clarification on issues in the report prior to a decision been taken under delegated powers.

Alternative Options Considered and Rejected:

None

16. EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

Decision Made:

That, under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they would involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Act. The Public Interest Test has been applied and favoured exclusion of the information from the press and public.

17. TRAFFIC SIGNAL MAINTENANCE CONTRACT - TENDER AWARD - PART 2

Further to Minute No. 15 above, the Cabinet considered a report by the Director of Built Environment which provided details of the quality and financial assessment of the tenders submitted for the term service contract for traffic signal maintenance.

Decision Made:

That the report be referred to Cabinet Member – Transportation to enable clarification to be sought on issues raised in the report and the Cabinet Member be given delegated powers to take the final decision on the report.

Reasons for Decision:

To enable the Cabinet Member to seek further clarification on issues in the report prior to a decision been taken under delegated powers.

Alternative Options Considered and Rejected:

None